
DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
(Joint Ministerial Committee 

of the  
Boards of Governors of the Bank and the Fund 

on the 
Transfer of Real Resources to Developing Countries) 

 
SEVENTY-FOURTH MEETING 

SINGAPORE – SEPTEMBER 18, 2006 
 

 
 DC/S/2006-0059 

 
 September 18, 2006 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

Statement by 
 

Doris Leuthard 
Federal Councillor 

Federal Department of Economic Affairs 
Switzerland 

 
on behalf of  

Azerbaijan, Kyrgyz Republic, Poland, Serbia, Switzerland,  
Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan 

 
 
 
 

 
 



 

It is a pleasure to attend the Development Committee meeting for the first time in my new 
capacity as Governor for Switzerland to the World Bank Group. 
 
The World Bank plays a critical supporting role in addressing the development challenges facing 
the world, including the important ones being discussed today by the Committee. 
 
The international community forged a compact for more vigorous efforts towards reaching the 
Millennium Development Goals (MDGs). Delivering on those commitments will require 
sustained, high-level political attention, and I urge President Wolfowitz to play an active 
advocacy role in this challenging and crucial area. At the same time, I appreciate that the Bank is 
also a responsive leader in situations of acute crisis, as when the President recently decided to 
provide financing to Lebanon for economic and social recovery activities by transferring 
resources from the IBRD surplus to a trust fund for Lebanon. 
 
Governance and Anti-corruption 
 
On behalf of our constituency, I reaffirm that strengthening governance and fighting corruption 
are essential to achieving better and more sustainable development results. We greatly appreciate 
the leading role the World Bank has played since 1996 in furthering this agenda, and we support 
the renewed emphasis given to it by President Wolfowitz. 
 
In view of its mandate, the World Bank should address governance from a development 
perspective, and its strategy should ultimately aim at advancing progress towards the MDGs. As 
a development organization, the World Bank should concentrate on addressing the causes, rather 
than the symptoms, of weak governance. This means that its strategy’s main objective should be 
to help countries build their own capable, accountable, and responsive governance systems. 
 
We welcome the proposed three-pronged approach, encompassing the Country Assistance 
Strategy (CAS) as the primary instrument for the World Bank to enhance its support to 
countries’ efforts in the area of governance and anti-corruption, supplemented by strengthening 
governance and addressing corruption at the level of Bank projects and global partnerships.  
 
We would like to reiterate the importance of country ownership. The success of governance 
reforms critically depends on solid and broad buy-in and leadership of key stakeholders inside 
and outside of governments. Notwithstanding the degree of commitment and capacity to improve 
governance existing in a country, the World Bank should always strive towards remaining 
engaged, but its support should be tailored to country circumstances. In difficult governance 
situations, this might require reliance on non-state actors for delivering support. Therefore, the 
World Bank should offer each country a medium-term planning platform, such as a CAS, 
including ex-ante lending scenarios and triggers for calibrating and sequencing support 
programs. In this regard, we stress that decision-making must be based on transparent and clear 
criteria to assure equality and consistency of treatment between countries.  
 
The framework will need refinement in several aspects. Cooperation and sharing experience with 
other external development partners is certainly one of them. The Paris Declaration on 
Harmonization and Alignment is particularly relevant in the area of governance. The World 
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Bank should be more selective by focusing on its comparative advantages, such as assisting 
countries enhance public finance management. At the project level, the framework should be 
broadened to include different approaches to tackle corruption, such as community-based 
monitoring, well-targeted government audits, or third-party certification. At the global level, 
more prominence should be given to the important role the Bank can play in facilitating the 
restitution of looted assets.  
 
The governance framework is a good start, but should be regarded as a work in progress. In this 
sense, we encourage the Bank to continue learning from its own and others’ experiences. We call 
for a review of the World Bank Group’s engagement on governance and anti-corruption to be 
presented to the Governors at next year’s Development Committee meeting.  
 
Middle Income Countries (MIC) 
 
The World Bank Group continues to play an important role in middle-income countries, and 
middle-income countries continue to be essential to the World Bank Group. This mutual interest 
should be better reflected in operational relations by taking into account the changing 
environment and evolving needs. The global environment and national realities have changed 
over recent years, and many MICs have made considerable progress in getting better access to 
capital markets and improving their knowledge and capacity base. The Bank report points to 
several areas where operational improvements are necessary and possible, particularly in terms 
of better responding to specific client demands for financing and/or expertise. 
 
While a bolder and forward-looking MIC strategy seems warranted, currently, the biggest 
challenge for the Bank is to improve and accelerate implementation of the already identified 
measures for effectively and efficiently delivering its lending and services to clients. This would 
require the simplification of Bank procedures and loan pricing, better selectivity of Bank 
engagement, and a greater reliance on country systems. The increasing use of borrowers’ own 
social and environmental safeguards and financial management and procurement systems, which 
must be equivalent to Bank standards as stipulated in the policy documents, is, in our view, 
central for scaling up positive development effects and, thus, should gain more momentum. 
Therefore, we are pleased with Management’s commitment to discuss the pilots soon in the 
Board, and we advise to speedily proceed towards implementation. Improving Bank work will 
also require organizational adjustments which should not only reflect MIC needs, but also the 
specificities of the entire World Bank Group, including IDA.  
 
The diversity of MICs and their needs implies that the Bank cannot provide high expertise in all 
areas, but should be selective and should focus on leveraging its core strengths and filling gaps in 
areas where no expertise is readily available, by drawing on high-level in-house expertise and 
combining it with top outside expertise. Prioritization should be based on a clear division of 
responsibilities and activities among multilateral financial institutions and within the World 
Bank Group. 
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Clean Energy and Development 
 
Energy underpins virtually every aspect of modern society. The world, particularly emerging 
economies, increasingly needs more energy to enable economic development. However, oil, gas, 
and coal – which account for more than 80 percent of global energy consumption – are finite 
resources, and there is growing awareness of the costs and risks to society by their use.  How to 
reduce greenhouse gas emissions worldwide, through a combination of energy efficiency 
measures, clean energy technology, and emissions trading is a global challenge. It requires a 
united and global response. Therefore, we welcome the ambitious and comprehensive framework 
that outlines the three pillars for effective assistance related to access and use of clean energy.  
 
Access to modern and clean energy services is essential for driving economic and social progress 
to countries and people alike. Therefore, it must be a priority of countries to implement energy 
sector policy reforms as an important step towards attracting domestic and foreign investment 
and, thus, reducing the electricity sector financing gap. Complemented by intelligent energy 
conservation, demand management, optimal generation planning, electricity trade across 
countries, and regional projects, the volume of incremental investment needs can be significantly 
reduced. While this applies to all regions, the situation is most dire in Africa, and the Action Plan 
for Sub-Saharan Africa charts specific areas of high priority and pay-off that require best efforts 
of support from us all. 
 
The transition towards a low-carbon economy is – to a large degree – dependent on a long-term 
regulatory framework for emissions reductions after 2012. Only then can capital markets create 
incentives and mechanisms for the private sector to make the necessary investments. The Bank 
should support efforts that a comprehensive post-2012 Framework, consistent with the Kyoto-
protocol, can be established.  
 
In view of the huge financing gaps, existing financing vehicles must be refined and improved. In 
addition, new financing options are proposed to stimulate private investment and provide 
predictability. This represents a step forward that allows those countries to be in a position to 
contribute more resources to do so.  At the same time, concerns related to the overall transaction 
costs, the proliferation of effectively or potentially under-funded financing vehicles and the risk 
of crowding out similar private sector instruments must be analyzed seriously, and our traditional 
instruments, such as the Global Environment Facility (GEF), should have priority.  The Bank 
should further improve its cooperation and leveraging with the private sector and adjust its work 
commensurately. 
 
Increasingly severe weather events and climate variability can no longer be ignored or responded 
to in a reactive way, especially by the most vulnerable countries. Adaptation and “climate 
proofing” of development projects and programs should be integrated not only into national 
poverty and sustainable development strategies but also the Bank’s CASs. 
 
We encourage the Bank to focus on priority areas based on its comparative advantage and to 
ensure that this approach is aligned and coordinated with institutional capacities and financial 
programs of other International Financial Institutions as well as other relevant institutions. 
Furthermore, the Bank should also make sure that consistency is applied with its own policies - 
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such as the Extractive Industry Review (EIR) - where the Bank should encourage the promotion 
of projects in renewable energy.  
 
Trade Agenda and Aid for Trade 
 
We greatly regret the suspension of the WTO negotiations. We are certain that a sustainable and 
predictable multilateral trading system is needed more than ever to ensure sustainable economic 
growth for both developing and developed countries. We strongly call for the negotiations to 
resume so that the Doha Development Agenda, which we strongly support, can be completed and 
yield the foreseen results. A strong and predictable multilateral approach is the best way to 
achieve an inclusive, equitable global system, harness global welfare gains and realize 
intrinsically difficult reforms, as in the agricultural sector. 
 
The Bank continues to play an important complementary role through its valuable work at the 
global and, foremost, at the country level (i.e. diagnostic studies, advice on policy reforms, 
financial assistance, technical assistance, and capacity building).  In the context of the Aid for 
Trade Agenda, we support the Bank’s orientation towards regional cooperation on trade-related 
infrastructure, as it may help address acute bottlenecks and promote the competitiveness of low-
Income countries in ways that national interventions could not. In this pursuit, existing bilateral 
and multilateral instruments should be favored and, if necessary, improved. 
 
Education for All – Fast Track Initiative  
 
The Education for All – Fast Track Initiative (FTI) is an unprecedented initiative which aims to 
accelerate progress towards the Millennium Development Goals related to education. Thanks to 
the FTI, the Education for All agenda has gained much political visibility. We would like to 
express our deep appreciation for the leading role the World Bank has played and will continue 
to play in the Initiative.  We thank the Bank for preparing the report, which presents the main 
achievements realized so far and the challenges ahead. Nevertheless, we believe that the report 
would have benefited from giving a voice to the developing countries participating in the 
Initiative. We also regret that the report and the FTI itself remain excessively input-oriented. 
 
Securing adequate financing for education – through further Official Development Assistance 
(ODA) and domestic resource mobilization – is definitely an issue. Yet, as the experience of 
some OECD countries shows, high per capita spending on education does not per se guarantee 
sound learning outcomes. The focus on quality of education and measurement of learning 
outcomes needs to be strengthened, as recommended in a recent evaluation of World Bank 
assistance to primary education. We are aware that expanding access and improving quality and 
outcomes of education at the same time is challenging, especially in poor countries, but there is 
no value in increasing enrollment if students are not able to read at the end of primary school. 
Both issues must be addressed simultaneously and without delay, and we encourage the Bank to 
work together with the donor community and partner countries in this direction. 
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Multilateral Debt Relief Initiative (MDRI) 
 
The effectiveness of the Multilateral Debt Relief Initiative (MDRI) in the Bank on July 1, 2006 
is a milestone. It will provide additional debt relief to heavily indebted countries and scale up 
their financial resources towards achieving sustainable growth and the Millennium Development 
Goals (MDGs). For countries benefiting from these instruments, it is crucial that they do not re-
accumulate unsustainable debt and that the costly lend-and-forgive cycle is definitely broken. 
We call upon the Bank and the Fund to provide robust advice on the right balance between 
macro-economic and development objectives and to tackle, in a realistic way, the risk of debt re-
accumulation and free riding. 
 
On the creditor side, coordination on the basis of the debt sustainability framework must be 
enhanced, and the establishment of rules of conduct of official creditors, including new creditor 
countries, should be encouraged as an important element.  On the borrower side, we particularly 
support Bank assistance for strengthening public finance management, including efforts to 
improve debt management capacities.  Post-debt relief monitoring to ensure transparency and 
accountability of both creditors and borrowers, as well as specific measures in Bank operations, 
should contribute to establishing an incentive system for countries to remain on a sound path.  In 
this broad context, a number of important issues and initiatives are being implemented or 
contemplated which require the Bank’s attention and engagement.  
 
Institutional Challenges   
 
We look forward to the report of the External Review Committee on IMF-World Bank 
Collaboration at the next meeting of the Development Committee. While countries in our 
Constituency can confirm that the 1989 Concordat remains a solid foundation for cooperation 
that generally works well, there is a need for revisiting and possibly making adjustments in light 
of changes within each institution as well as the global environment.  Important issues such as 
the complementary role of both institutions in IDA and in IBRD countries or differing views on 
the question of “fiscal space” must also be addressed. 
 
We are pleased that the positions at the senior management level have been filled, and we wish 
the new team all the best. The expectations of shareholders and stakeholders vis-à-vis the Bank 
are great – and rightly so. This requires from the Bank high degrees of leadership, 
professionalism, accountability, and respect for diversity. The Bank must live up to these 
challenges by applying the highest standards to itself and setting an example. 
 
The first organizational changes were introduced to improve the effectiveness and efficiency of 
the institution, without faltering on the priority of sustainable development. Still, more is needed, 
and we look forward to continuing discussions on the best business models, in close consultation 
with our representatives in the Executive Board. 
 
Constituency  
 
Regarding the recent changes in membership, we look forward to welcoming soon the Republic 
of Montenegro to the World Bank Group, and we are pleased to be able to continue our close 
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cooperation with the Republic of Serbia. We would also like to congratulate Azerbaijan and 
Serbia for their access to IBRD resources, which reflects significant progress in their 
development. 
 
 


